MINUTES OF THE LA AND EPHA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING
FRIDAY 16 JANUARY 2009
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	Action

	1.
	APOLOGIES 
Apologies were received from Ann Bard, Cathie Bonich, Brenda Dalley, Monica Dimmock, Pat Fitzgerald, Sandra Herring, Phil Kyriacou, Pam Langmead, Harriet Phelps-Knights, Nigel Roberts, Terry Reynolds and Andrea Woods.   
Alison Fiala chaired the meeting in Terry Reynolds’ absence.
	

	2.
a)
b)

c)

d)

e)


	MATTERS ARISING FROM THE EXECUTIVE MEETING

The following issues were noted as a result of matters arising from the EPHA Executive meeting earlier in the day:

ECC Human Resources Schools’ Service

The Executive is seeking reassurance about the future of the Human Resources Schools service. It was agreed that heads value the named personnel officers and advisors that know their schools, who they can contact directly. Heads involved in previous consultations about HR had been told the schools service would remain as it is, but recent rumours suggest changes may be made to introduce a switchboard system or an alternative system. EPHA Executive members were very concerned about any changes to this valuable service and they believe HR may be one of the most popular/ most subscribed of the LA's traded services, arguing that the current model works so well and is superior to the private/corporate alternatives, probably because the named advisors know their schools and staff.

 

Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships Conferences
Heads would like to know when the conferences to organise the Behaviour and Attendance Partnerships will happen. These conferences were mentioned at last terms ADG meetings, and it was suggested they would take place in February or March - to date schools have heard nothing & diaries are getting busy. 

 
SIP Paperwork 

A number of Heads have raised concerns about the length and detail of SIP visit reports and the amount of preparation they are required to undertake in advance of the meeting. Of particular concern was the Target Setting meeting and the demand for statutory and non-statutory data and information. The Executive feels that the SIP visits are far more demanding than the previous SDA system.

 

Headteacher workload

The number of Primary Headship vacancies in Essex seems to be rising - especially in the NE - and one main cause of this, the EPHA Executive believes, is the growing workload of Primary Heads. The Executive raised the following contributory factors: SIP paperwork & preparation (as outlined above), the demands of FMSiS, the workforce census, late notification of training & meetings for Heads and back to back new initiatives which Heads are expected to implement in their schools. 

EPHA is particularly concerned for colleagues in smaller schools who may shoulder all of these burdens themselves. Headteachers in larger schools may have a bursar to take the lead in FMSiS, or an assessment leader to do the preparation for target setting, or a SENCO/Inclusion Leader to do the paperwork for CAF referrals & Statutory Assessments - in small schools with few staff many or all of these roles may be carried out by the Head, along with a part-time teaching commitment in some cases. 

Report Card Consultation – possible impact on headteacher workload and implications for schools and governors 

It was AGREED that the EPHA Chair will email these concerns to Terry Reynolds and Alison Fiala and ask for a written response that can be shared with the EPHA Executive. 

	EPHA Chair



	3.
	BALANCE CONTROL MECHANISM – JOINT SIEY AND FINANCE APPROACH TO SCHOOL BALANCES
Rob Baxter, Finance Manager, attended the meeting to discuss the joint School Improvement and Early Years and Finance Team approach to the Balance Control Mechanism which will be implemented at the end of the financial year. He noted that at the end of the 2007/2008 financial year there was a balance of £32 million retained in school budgets, and that £2.6 million will be clawed back at the end of the financial year. He stressed that a minority of schools are retaining surplus funds and they have been contacted on an individual basis by the Local Authority to alert them to the potential clawback. He noted that it is important for this matter to be addressed by the LA as, if it is not, the DCSF is likely to introduce a 5% general clawback at the end of the 2009/2010 financial year. 
He reminded the Executive that schools may retain a percentage of their budget (8% in primaries) plus £30,000, but advised schools to spend their remaining balance rather than lose the surplus. This could be achieved by accelerating the School Development Plan to bring forward planned improvements.

Heads noted that in many cases balances are retained to pay for capital projects, and there may be a need to hold some funding in order to make up a shortfall if matched funding is not granted. RB reassured the group that planned capital projects will be accepted as a legitimate reason for retaining revenue funding.

RB confirmed that the capacity to retain a percentage of the budget and £30k is to enable schools to plan for falling rolls and the resulting decrease in income.

Heads asked if there has been an analysis of the schools that hold these large balances, and whether there is any common factor between them, such as the type of school. RB and Debbie Rogan (Schools Forum representative) AGREED to investigate this further.
Vaughan Collier acknowledged that this matter has been well handled by the LA and that schools have appreciated the early notification of the Balance Control Mechanism and the support that has been provided by the Finance team. He added that it was important to note that the delegated budget is intended to be spent on current pupils at the school, not those who will be on roll in five years time. 
	RB/

Debbie Rogan



	4.


	VULNERABLE CHILDREN IN THE LOCAL AUTHORITY

Led by Nicky Pace, Director for Vulnerable Children

Introduction

Nicky Pace was welcomed to the meeting. She has been in post in Essex as Director for Vulnerable Children for just under one year. Her background is a qualified social worker, and she has worked in Hertfordshire and Essex. She also worked in Bedfordshire to address their failing social care provision, and supported them out of Special Measures. 
She stressed that she is passionate about getting provision right for vulnerable children and is enthusiastic about working in Essex, where safeguarding (according to the last Annual Performance Assessment in October) is currently inadequate. An Action Plan has been developed to address this issue and NP would welcome views on this. 
One initiative that will be launched later in the year is that of Education Champions. (NB It was noted that the related document sent out with the agenda for the meeting was not downloadable). Senior Officers in the LA are being asked to champion one Essex young person in Years 10/11, and act as a critical friend to that child. The expectation is not that they would get to know the child personally but will access their Personal Education Plan (PEP) and Social Care Plan (if appropriate) and will act as their “pushy parent” and, in doing so, will learn more about and encourage excellent practice in the LA.

Looked After Children (LAC)

In Essex £1,200 is allocated to every LAC, but there is insufficient knowledge and understanding about how this money is being spent. The funding is distributed on a termly basis and tracks the child if s/he moves. Each Looked After Child has a minimum of two reviews a year and a PEP meeting, and their funding can be used to support these meetings, for supply cover, staff support or for training. An additional £500 may be available in the form of a grant.

ECC has appointed Martin Curtis as the newly installed Head of the Essex Virtual School for Looked After Children.  This role is still developing but the aim is for the Virtual School to coordinate all education provision for looked after children in Essex within the Corporate Parenting Service. 
Safeguarding Children

NP noted that, in Essex, there are children in the Child Protection register who shouldn’t be, and children who aren’t on the register who should be. There is an inconsistency across the County in relation to referral thresholds and severe shortages of key staff including social workers. ECC has agreed to the employment of additional staff in order to bring down caseloads which are at dangerous levels. The Council is taking robust action with intervention teams reviewing every single case including 640 children who are on the Child Protection register. A Child Death Review Panel has been introduced to review all child fatalities, including road accidents and death due to Sudden Infant Death Syndrome. 
In response to questioning from the Executive, NP advised that if headteachers have serious concerns about a case they should escalate these to the Team Manager or the Service Manager. If there is still no satisfactory response she suggested that they notify her directly.

Headteachers expressed their ongoing concerns about the large number of vulnerable children who are not yet getting adequate intervention except through their school. NP confirmed that she has heard this message from schools and is looking at how to address this problem.

She discussed the problems around recruiting social workers, noting that it is essential to ensure good quality of provision as well as quantity. At the present time 50% of social workers in Essex have been qualified for two years or less. She stressed that this is a national issue, and Essex is now trying to address this by offering a better package than other local authorities, including benefits such as housing, in order to attract more experienced social workers. ECC is also recruiting from abroad where necessary. In the meantime, the council is addressing the acute shortage by hiring social workers from private agencies.

AF stressed that the SIEY team is delighted to be working with Nicky and appreciates her transparent and open approach. It was noted that Paul Faller has been appointed as an independent chairs of the Safeguarding Board in order to challenge the LA where necessary. 

The Executive questioned the future role of TASCC teams. NP stated that her view is that recording processes are not yet adequate and the decision was made to remove social workers from TASCCs to ensure robust accountability. Her emphasis is on effective multi-agency working and the aim is to have an initial point of contact for all referrals, which will then determine which team should pickup and manage the referral.

Nicky was thanked for attending the meeting and the EPHA Executive emphasised how keen they are to work in partnership with her and her team to resolve issues and ensure that all children are safe in Essex.


	

	5.
	ESSEX TRANSFORMATION PROGRAMME
Presented by Stephanie Mitchener

The Executive was referred to a presentation on the Essex Transformation Programme. Essex County Council has a highly ambitious vision, Essex Works, to make the county a place which provides the best quality of life in Britain. To deliver this vision, the Essex Transformation Programme is an ambitious initiative which will enable the role and shape of the council to evolve, to deliver excellence through customer-focussed, joined up services.

The Council faces increasingly challenging financial circumstances caused by rising demand for services, a tightening fiscal climate and government expectations of efficiency gains and savings. The aim for the Essex Transformation Programme is to deliver a significant reduction in running costs (a saving of £200m by the end of Year 3 of the plan) to re—invest in front-line services.  
It was argued that the Council is constantly exploring ways to deliver high quality services while making sure they provide value for money. The Essex Transformation Programme is about testing the market and seeing if there is a partner who can match ECC’s ambition to achieve its aims. It was stressed that no decision has been taken on the solution for Essex and the Council may find that there isn’t a partner who can meet their expectations. 

The Council is seeking a partner who can supplement its existing strengths with a range of best practice skills and tools to help transform its services. The following provisos have been agreed:

· The partner will work with the Council and its staff to design and deliver improved solutions.

· ECC will share the risk and the returns.

· The partner will work with ECC for a period of up to 8 years.

The process began last August, and a total of five organisations have been asked to submit proposals by 2 February 2009. 

The EPHA Executive discussed this programme, noting that this was the first time they had heard of the plan. SM conceded that there has been some unfortunate press coverage recently which has affected staff stability and morale, and ECC has been working hard in the last two months to try to inform their staff of the programme. Concerns were expressed that the Council went down this route four years previously with no positive outcome, and the process cost a huge amount of money and damaged the reputation of the Schools Services and its relationship with schools. 

SM reassured Heads that the Council is taking a different approach this time: it is  not looking to outsource services, rather to share best practice and funding to ensure the provision of the best possible services. It was stressed that ECC will remain accountable for its provision to children, young people and schools.

Concerns were expressed about the effect on morale of ECC staff and whether highly effective ECC staff will leave the council, as happened four years ago. SM stressed that ECC is committed to its workforce and is keen to maintain continuity and highly skilled staff, particularly in key priority areas.
One Headteacher noted that Lord Hanningfield had promised additional funding of £12m last July, SM confirmed that this remains as a funding stream to ensure future investment in key priority areas such as early intervention strategies.

In response to questioning, SM explained that partners will, of course, be looking to make money from their involvement with the Council. ECC is keen to gain best value for money for the services that are offered, and is looking closely at the submissions from prospective partners to establish how this might work. 

It was noted that other LAs are looking at a similar partnerships, although Essex is ahead in the process. However, she noted that it is too early in the process to confirm that ECC will definitely go ahead with a partnership.

It was AGREED that all headteachers need to be aware of the Essex Transformation Programme, and that this might be an appropriate agenda item for the termly headteacher meetings. SM AGREED to forward the presentation and notes to the EPHA Manager to be posted on the EPHA website, and that the EPHA Chair and EPC Lead Headteacher will discuss its inclusion on the agenda for the next ADG meetings.


	SM

EPHA Chair

EPC Lead Headteacher

	6.
	ECC CHILDREN AND YOUNG PEOPLE’S PLAN 2009-2011

Linda Turton, the LA Lead on the CYPP, attended the meeting to share progress so far on the development of a new plan for Essex. 

The next Children and Young People’s Plan for 2009-2011 is in development with a view to publication in May 2009 (first draft February 2009). Emerging priorities have been decided as a result of information from a recent Tell Us survey, Local Democracy Week, LA data, feedback from strategic groups including the Young People’s Forum and the outcomes of the JAR.

The emerging priorities in the next ECC Children Young People’s Plan were:

· Children should be encouraged to aspire and enjoy themselves

· Children should be safe

· The gap in outcomes should be narrowed

· Services should be shaped by children

· Children should have healthy lifestyles

· Prevention should be first and always

· Parenting should be supported and promoted

· Our Children’s Trust should be world class

Children and Young People’s Plan (CYPP) working groups were established to open out consultation to stakeholders, and Linda stressed that they are central to the development of the CYPP. In December there was further consultation, including a “themes exercise” which resulted in the following:
Aspiring and achieving

Safe and supportive communities

Promoting positive parenting 

Intervening to keep children safe

Reducing the impact of poverty 

Improving health

Narrowing the gap/Improving the chances of vulnerable groups

Great place to live

The following statement of principles has been suggested:

Effective multi-agency working

Strategic Priorities aligned with integrated workforce planning

Shared performance management structures with joint commissioning with all partners

Engage children and young people in a meaningful and inclusive way

EXemplary services address the needs of all families and vulnerable groups.

Cross-cutting themes include:
· Safeguarding

· Narrowing the gap

· Prevention

· Early years intervention

· Diversity within and between communities

· Vulnerable groups -such as Looked After Children, disability, Not In Education, Employment or Training (NEET), Black Minority Ethnic (BME) 
Debbie Rogan noted that she has been to a consultation meeting as a representative headteacher and will continue to attend meetings, and she encouraged other heads to attend. It was felt that a questionnaire may not be the best way to consult with headteachers – the Executive argued that they already know their children and what they need, and this information is what should be fed back to the Local Authority. LT stressed that the consultation encompasses the views of children and young people, but also welcomes direct feedback from schools. AF suggested that School Councils might be approached for feedback, and LT and Debbie Rogan agreed to take this suggestion back to the CYPP working group. The next meeting of that group is on 11 February 2009 from 11.00 am – 2.00 pm (venue to be advised).

Linda Turton can be contacted on linda.turton@essex.gov.uk
01245 436221


	LT/DR


	7.
	IMPROVING ACCESS TO EMOTIONAL BEHAVIOURAL AND MENTAL WELL-BEING IN SCHOOLS

Led by Jane Harper-Smith, Assistant Director for Health

Reference was made to a document circulated at the meeting, which set out the current demand for child and adolescent emotional, behavioural and mental health services across Essex, identified the current provision at Tier 2 and 3 and highlighted the resulting gap in service provision, particularly for schools. 

JH-S noted that she is keen to get feed back from headteachers about children’s emotional, behavioural and mental well-being and the support for schools. She thanked those heads who responded to an earlier questionnaire about resources. The outcomes of that survey showed that current provision is very poor, and indicates a serious shortfall of staff, including clinical psychologists, psychiatrists and support staff.

The LA is looking for a strategic approach to join up the patchy resources which have been introduced across the county. A four-year strategy includes:

· Additional funding in the CAMHS (Child and Adolescent Mental Health) grant to focus on Tier 2 provision and schools;
· Ensuring that this area is a priority in the new CYPP and in the Local Area Agreement;

· Guaranteeing future investment in the service;

· Introducing integrated support, core pathways and appropriate investment.

Jane Harper-Smith can be contacted on 07801 635 008
or at Jane.Harper-Smith@essex.gov.uk

Jane was thanked for her input and the Executive agreed that they welcomed the chance for discussion. It was agreed that the four-year strategy was important but concerns were expressed about provision in the short term and, in particular, the problem of meeting the needs of individual children promptly and effectively. Jane noted that if headteachers were unable to get an effective response from the TASCC they should contact Maureen Bunce, T2 Service, 24 Norton Road, Ingatestone, Essex, CM4 0AB or on 01277 356940. Alternatively, they can contact Jane directly, and she will follow up any concerns. 

JH-S noted that about £350,000 of funding has been allocated to this area, and that she is currently considering how best this money should be spent and would welcome feedback from headteachers. One initiative that is being piloted is a telephone/internet based one-stop shop to access resources.
The Executive agreed that this investment in the service is very welcome, but they have serious concerns about how and where the funding will be used. There was a strong feeling that headteachers don’t need more advice, knowledge or training as they have built this up over the years. The real need is for more highly skilled teachers and staff, and resources to support children and their families.     

JH-S noted that there are 570+ schools in Essex and, inevitably, some are more advanced than others in their skills base and resources in relation to emotional, behavioural and mental health support, and it would be helpful to have feedback from schools. It was suggested that it would be valuable to hold a multi-agency conference for headteachers and professional colleagues, and JH-S AGREED to arrange this. In addition, she will produce a mapping sheet of provision to assist headteachers and help them go directly to appropriate support. The EPHA Chair AGREED that emotional, behavioural and mental health support for children will remain on the EPC Board agenda as a regular discussion item.
JH-S also AGREED to forward a list of information and advice to the EPHA Manager to be posted on the EPHA website. 


	JH-S

JH-S

EPHA Manager

	8.
	SPECIAL EDUCATIONAL NEEDS FUNDING

Led by Gary Pocock, Head of SENCAN (Special Educational Needs and Children with Additional Needs)

Gary Pocock suggested that this opportunity for discussion could best be used to find out exactly what support and input headteachers need at Area Development Group meetings. In relation to SEN funding, he reminded the group that all SEN funding is through the DSG (Dedicated Schools Grant) and the LA has no power or vested interest in the distribution of the funding. He would welcome feedback from heads about the best and fairest way to allocated funds for SEN.
GP is aware of issues surrounding AEN (Additional Educational Needs) funding, and agreed that there probably needs to be more channelled funding based on deprivation, although there may be alternative and better ways to allocate money. He also agreed that there needs to be a better way to organise SEN Statement funding and he is exploring alternative ways to allocate this money to support children. Options might include:

· Handing over all the money to schools on a formula basis (as is done in Kent LA);

· Handing over most of the money but retaining some to be distributed to schools with high levels of statements;

· Delegating funds to clusters of schools.

He recognised that it may not be appropriate to have the same solution in all areas and he is keen to have further discussions with headteachers about this.

It was proposed that Gary Bloom (SENCAN) will give a full presentation about funding SEN to headteachers at the Area Development Group meetings in March/April. In addition, GP noted that there is training being offered throughout the county and he AGREED to forward details of how this can be accessed.

The Executive suggested a series of presentations to Local Delivery Groups across the county, which may be attended by headteachers, SENCos and Finance Managers (or bursars/School Business Managers) and GP AGREED to organise this. 

It was noted that there is separate funding earmarked for children who are at risk of exclusion or have been excluded. It was AGREED that it would be helpful to have further discussion about this funding stream and how best it is allocated and deployed, and that this might be raised at LDG meetings, and at the Behaviour and Attendance Conferences. The Executive noted (once again) that there are no dates for these four conferences and there is concern that headteachers will be unable to attend if they are notified too late. GP AGREED to chase this up.  

Finally, it was noted that there will be new statutory powers for Local Authorities in relation to schools that are not meeting the requirements of the Every Child Matters agenda, particularly the need for every child to make two levels progress. Headteachers were asked to feed back views on this to Alison Fiala. 

	Gary Bloom/

ADG meetings

March/April

GP

GP



	9.
	AGENDA FOR TERMLY AREA HEADTEACHER MEETINGS – SPRING TERM

At the meeting it was AGREED that the agenda for the forthcoming Area meetings would be discussed after the meeting by the Chair of EPHA and Alison Fiala, agreed with Terry Reynolds and then this will be published on the EPHA website and on the Essex Schools Infolink.

Following this discussion it was suggested that the following matters will be addressed at the Area meetings, subject to agreement and availability of presenters:

Presentations/information

· Update on the JAR, safeguarding and social care, Looked After Children, Virtual School and Education Champions – Nicky Pace
· Essex Transformation Programme – update and briefing – ideally led by Graham Tombs, or Stephanie Mitchener
Carousel discussions:

· SEN Funding and mapping of provision – Gary Pocock
· Child Mental Health and Well-being – Jane Harper-Smith

· Primary Strategy developments: 1:1 tuition, Primary Strategy packages and support for 2009/2010 – Alison Fiala


	CC/AF

TR

	10.

	ANY OTHER BUSINESS

Dates of EPHA Executive and Area Heads meetings 2008/2009
        

Spring Term 2009

SOUTH           Tuesday 10 March 
            The Belvedere 

CENTRAL    
Friday 13 March   

The Waterfront, Chelmsford 

EAST            
Tuesday 24 March  

Marks Tey Hotel 

WEST           
Friday 27 March       

North Weald Golf Club 

Summer Term 2009

Executive     
Wednesday 29 April    
MAB404B, Anglia Ruskin University
EAST         
Tuesday 9 June      

Marks Tey Hotel 

SOUTH       
Tuesday 16 June   

The Belvedere 

CENTRAL   
Wednesday 17 June  

The Waterfront, Chelmsford 

WEST            
Tuesday 23 June       

North Weald Golf Club 
	


………………………………………

Terry Reynolds
Assistant Director for Schools and Early Years
…………………………………………

Claire Claydon
Chair of EPHA




















































































2
3
LA/EPHA 160109

